Girdwood Cemetery Committee

January 4, 2018 
 Minutes Draft

Call to order, 11AM Tommy O’Malley, Chair
Introduction of Guests:
Neighbors of the cemetery site Cathy Frost and John Deal
CRW Cemetery Contractor Jack Goodnoe, attending via phone
CRW Project manager Rebecca Campbell, attending via phone
Cemetery Committee Chair Tommy O’Malley

GBOS Members Jerry Fox, Sam Daniel, Mike Edgington and Eryn Boone

MOA staff Kyle Kelley and Margaret Tyler

Agenda Approval for January 4, 2018 Meeting
Minutes Approved from December 7, 2017 Meeting

Old Business:

Review concerns identified in prior meetings with Jack Goodnoe and Rebecca Campbell.  These questions were emailed to Rebecca prior to the meeting.  Red text indicates her emailed response.  Blue text are items added during this meeting.
1.  Four test holes were drilled in the 7 acre parcel.  Are more test holes needed to determine usable land for burials vs columbarium?  Is this included in the $49,000 engineering estimate?  If more test holes are needed, note there is desire to preserve historical sites on the land, these would need to be marked and avoided. 

Shannon & Wilson should be able to use existing piezometers installed in the initial investigation to monitor groundwater. The $49,000 estimate did not include additional work performed by Shannon & Wilson.
Test holes did not hit bedrock, which is a good sign for burial although perhaps a complication for construction of structures. Additional testing would not take place in the Schematic Design phase, but would be part of the cost of Design/Construction phase, and would be done in locations based on the specific need (ie location of full body burial sites) 
2.  How long should groundwater be monitored throughout seasons to determine suitable land for burial?  Is this part of the next phase of engineering? It would be good to have a record of the seasonal fluctuation of groundwater across the site (1 year of data) for burial. However, more information should be gathered about burial requirements and the impact of groundwater to determine if it is even a concern.

Groundwater should be tested for a year once location of burials is determined, and testing would be recommended several times in each season.
3.  How does the groundwater level affect full body burials?  Water table was found from 2-25 feet below ground in the 4 holes drilled. Jack Goodnoe has commented that it is fairly routine to encounter groundwater during burials, and typically it is pumped out prior to burial.  More input should be gathered from him to decide what to expect.

John Deal states that he is unable to have a leach field in the area due to groundwater and is concerned about water table, burial and contamination of water. Jack Goodnoe reaffirms his statement about water being a normal part burial.  Groundwater is pumped out of grave sites before burial; rainwater and groundwater both are a normal part of grave sites almost anywhere in the country.  There are ways to engineer burial sites with better drainage, including pre-digging vaults with sub-drainage systems.  Location of burial sites could be selected based on topography of the land.  Overall, groundwater concerns can be managed with engineering and strategic use of best land available on the site.  In some cemeteries, drainage is under roads or other structures.  Additionally, cremation is increasingly popular and is considered a green burial technique, and eliminates groundwater concerns.  This also would be part of the design/construction phase.  There is no standard buffer required between residences and cemeteries, the buffers are typically established site-by-site.  Locating full body burial sites as far from neighbors as possible would be another option, and this is supported by conceptual planning done previously by Cemetery Committee.
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4.  Shannon & Wilson Geotechnical Report, page 5 recommends additional explorations at site once a final development plan is determined to review and refine preliminary recommendations.  Would this need to take place in the next phase of engineering to make sure the development plan is feasible?  Shannon & Wilson recommends constructing test pits in several locations to get a better idea of the digging conditions on site, and what issues may be encountered during construction of the parking lot/facilities and the burial sites.  This should take place during the design of improvements and is separate from the groundwater monitoring. 

As discussed earlier, this would be an element of the design/construction phase.

5.  Is there any concern with contamination of groundwater using modern green or non-green burial methods?  Do green burials have a higher/lower likelihood of contaminating groundwater? All burial sites would meet minimum federal requirements of separation between waterways and burials. According to RSE, leachate potential is minimal when using the more common embalming agent of formalin. Additionally, embalming is only required if a body is transported across state lines. As a method to combat concerns, the cemetery could restrict locations (i.e. further away from the creek) of embalmed burials. 
EPA has found no evidence of water contamination from cemeteries, except for Civil War sites, due to embalming with arsenic.  Formaldehyde dissipates in to the air and does not go in to water system.  Caskets hold decomposing materials and soils contain the rest in the normal cycle of decomposition, which takes approximately 1 year in most climates, maybe a bit longer here.  
6.  Will burial depth need to be adjusted due to the fact that there are many black bears in the area?  Concern is with wildlife digging up burial grounds, especially with green burials. RSE has the following comments on the risk of bears. Caskets are typically 3 feet high and buried to a depth of between 6 and 5.5 feet. Brown bears which are present in the area have the ability to dig up to 2.5 feet below ground surface. This risk is considered low provided the low density of bears compared to the high traffic of humans through the nearby recreational areas. The cemetery is located near a well-maintained road. Bears are far more likely to secure food through more easily-attained methods away from human centered areas. Bear activity is not considered a significant risk. However, the Girdwood cemetery should take all practicable measures to avoid such a conflict, including facilitating deeper burials beyond the dig-reach of a brown bear within regulatory depth limits, as well as durable casket specifications.
This information is specifically about brown bears, but the issue in this area is black bears who are habituated to human contact, utilizing a wildlife corridor.  Concerns are twofold:  unearthing bodies and safety of visitors.  John Deal has extensive experience with curious bears that are undeterred by human activity.  Burials in other Alaska locations have occurred without issue with bears, but more research is planned by Tommy to study burial depth.  The issue of safety will need to be figured out in the course of establishing other cemetery operations.
7.  The Feasibility Study indicated the 7 acres of proposed cemetery land would have space for more than 50 years, considering the population of Girdwood.  What is the estimated lifespan of the cemetery when the population of Anchorage is included? The feasibility report included a rough analysis of the lifespan of the cemetery (>50 years). However as part of the next phase, a more in depth look should be performed by a cemetery planner to better determine phasing, construction of burial sites versus columbarium, and the overall life of the cemetery.
Statistically, most people who choose full body burial are buried within 15 miles of where they live, so it is unlikely that a huge group will choose full-body burial in Girdwood, even including Anchorage population.  Approximately 70% of Alaskans are cremated, and of those some are not interred.  MOA is currently responsible for full body burial of indigent people, approximately 40-80 annually.  Space is filling up in Anchorage Municipal Cemetery, with less than 10 years of buriable land at the cemetery.  It is noted that this is a legislative issue which could be changed as needed.  Trend toward cremation will add years to use of cemeteries as so much less space is used per burial.   

8.  Wanted to note that Restoration Science used Anchorage weather stats for rainfall totals.  Need to look at Girdwood stats in particular for next phase as Girdwood and Anchorage have very different weather patterns. Will include the Girdwood weather statistics in developing the next phase and for additional drainage studies. Please note, design will include a more in depth study of the existing surface drainage and how the site is handling it.
9.  Note that neighbors don't want to see burial grounds or mourners and that they would like to keep a visual buffer of trees along the property line to achieve this (keep existing trees). This should be easily accommodated during the design phase. An additional precaution could include a screening fence on the west side of the parcel as well.  
Jerry Fox mentioned that his concern is for the fiscal responsibility of this project.  It sounds as though all additional study of the water table will fall under the phase after schematic design, which would be paid for through design/construction funds derived from funds other than Girdwood Service Area.  This $50,000 Schematic design study is the last in the phase to be paid for by the GSA.

Jerry asked Tommy O’Malley what will happen to this project if the bond fails.  Tommy is securing support from our assembly members for the bond package.  If it fails, other options are:

Dept of Health and Human Services could add it to their budget

MOA could add it to their state Capital Improvement Project list
Cemetery Committee could seek grants


Group discussed that the language on the bond package needs to be checked carefully as this is an Areawide function.  The language on the ballot originally giving GBOS power to tax for Cemetery stated that the M&O would be the responsibility of Girdwood Service Area.

Approval of funding for Schematic Design phase will be on the January 15 GBOS agenda as old business.  Tommy O’Malley will not be attending that meeting.

New Business

Public Comment:

None
Other Business:

Next meeting is Feb 8, 2018 at 1PM
Cemetery Committee is seeking new members
Adjourn 12:30PM
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